 COBHAM PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 2016/17 (NO 3)

Minutes of the PARISH COUNCIL MEETING held in 
The Meadow Room on 
Monday 11th July 2016 at 7.30 pm
PRESENT

COUNCILLORS:
CLLR R DYMOND (CHAIR)
CLLR M HAIG
CLLR S DYER

CLLR S ARNOTT
CLLR J BLACKETT
CLLR K SMITH
CLLR B SMITH
IN ATTENDANCE:
MRS K LANE (CLERK)
MR R COOPER

1. Apologies for Absence: Cllr B Sweetland, Cllr Samir Jassal, Cllr Gabbitas, Cllr Booth. 
Minutes:  to confirm and sign the minutes of the Parish Council Meeting on Monday 13th June 2016. One slight amendment to page 9 requested by Cllr K Smith - the word ‘road’ to be changed to ‘tunnel.’ All agreed and signed by the Chairman Cllr Rosemary Dymond. 
2. Declaration of Interests:  None.
3. Mr R Cooper, Junior Warden, The New College of Cobham.

Mr Cooper introduced himself and gave the following presentation:
Briefing note for R.G. Cooper, Esq – Junior Warden, Rochester Bridge Trust and Chairman of Trustees, THE NEW COLLEGE OF COBHAM  

Foundation   

On 18 November 1362, Sir John de Cobham (one of the joint founders of the Rochester Bridge Trust) received a royal licence from Edward III to establish a chantry college for five priests in the parish church of St. Mary Magdalene in Cobham and to endow it with property.  
During the 14th century the chantry movement had popularised the practice of celebrating masses for ecclesiastical benefactors during their lifetime and after death.  

Pre-Reformation wills of ordinary people often included provision for such masses to be said for a specified period of years on the anniversary of their death. More wealthy parishioners provided for such chantry masses in perpetuity or might even have endowed a chantry priest to pray for themselves and their families in a side chapel in the parish church. People who were very rich and very pious, like Sir John de Cobham, endowed not just one priest but a whole college of priests. Wholeheartedly following this fashion in fourteenth-century piety, Sir John established a college of five chantry priests or chaplains, one of whom would serve as master, to pray for the health and well-being of Edward III and queen Philippa and John de Cobham and Margaret his wife during their lives, for the repose of their souls after their death, and for the souls of their ancestors and their heirs.  
In addition to their duties as chantry chaplains, the master or one of the fellows also served as vicar of Cobham. The first surviving College account roll reveals that by 1365 the college was supporting a master, four chaplains, two clerks, and four choristers. Throughout the 14th century Sir John de Cobham increased the endowment and enlarged the college. Others were encouraged to make donations to the college in return for saving a year and forty days of penance in purgatory.   In March 1367 Sir John secured a royal charter granting him and his heirs a weekly market in Cobham on Mondays and an annual fair thus ensuring a steady stream of visitors to the village and the church.   
Sir John also obtained licences to grant to the master and fellows the advowsons of five churches in his possession. Under this arrangement, the College the parish tithes in exchange for providing a stipend for the vicar and paying for the repair and maintenance of the church. This greatly augmented the college income.   

By 1391 Sir John de Cobham had succeeded in increasing the number of chaplains to thirteen. By the early 15th century six choristers and numerous servants had been added to the establishment.  
English Reformation  

During the English Reformation, the chantry college came to an abrupt end. Sir George Brooke, 9th Lord Cobham, foresaw the coming dissolution of the monasteries and chantry colleges and secured royal permission for the master and fellows privately to surrender the college to himself. On 15 September 1537 the property given to the college by John de Cobham passed back into the possession of the politically astute 9th Lord Cobham, and the medieval chantry college of Cobham came to an end.  
Sir George was succeeded by his son Sir William Brooke in 1558.  Sir William moved the Cobham family seat from Cooling Castle to Cobham Hall. He had little use for the old chantry college, which stood vacant and fell into ruin.   
Foundation of the New College of Cobham  

In 1597, however, it received a new lease of life. In his will, Sir William Brooke ordered the "ruined buildings" of the college to be rebuilt as almshouses for the relief and maintenance of the poor and to be renamed "The New College of Cobham." He gave to his executors 100,000 bricks, forty tonnes of timber, and over £2,000, requesting them to complete the re-edification of the college buildings within four years, to purchase property for the maintenance of the college, and to draw up rules and ordinances for the election and governance of the almspeople.   
To carry this out, Lord Cobham chose three prominent and powerful executors: who had all served with Sir William Brooke as wardens and assistants of Rochester Bridge. They set about their work with alacrity. Within months of his death in March 1597, Sir William Brooke’s plan for the new college had been confirmed by an Act of Parliament and the works were underway.  By September 1598 the rebuilding was complete. After completing the reconstruction of the college and establishing the regulations for election and governance of the almspeople, the executors of Sir William Brooke invested the remaining money from his bequest in property.  
Involvement of the Wardens & Assistants of Rochester Bridge  

To govern the new college, the 1597 Act of Parliament appointed the Junior and Senior Wardens of Rochester Bridge to serve each year as the Presidents of the New College of Cobham, legally constituting them as a corporate body with a common seal and powers to sue and be sued. The Wardens made annual journey to Cobham to inspect the college, let the college estates, and sign the accounts. Day-to-day running of the college was usually left primarily to the Bridge Clerk, who also served as the Paymaster and Receiver of Rents for the College.   
Charity Commission Scheme  

Like every other charity in the country, the New College of Cobham came under the supervision of the Charity Commission in the 19th century. The 1877 Scheme largely confirmed the ancient rules and administration of the college. A new Charity Commission scheme in 1978 replaced the old system of election by parish officials of the needy poor with a modern system of subsidsed housing and the introduction of contributions from the pensioners. The 1978 Scheme and the 1994 Scheme also created a board of trustees to assist the Presidents in the governance of the college.  

Financial Responsibilities  

The Rochester Bridge Trust never had financial responsibility for the New College of Cobham. The latter has had its own constitution and assets to fund its work since the Act of 1597 and was a completely separate body prior to that date.    
A considerable amount of money has been provided to the College by the Trust over the years, but this has been in the form of discretionary grant funding, rather than because of any obligation to fund.  Until a few years ago there was a specific clause in the Rochester Bridge Trust’s charity commission scheme giving a specific power (but not a duty) for the making of grants to the College but this was removed because it was unnecessary and superfluous – if the Trust wished to make a grant in the future it could do so under its existing grant policy in the same way as it makes grants to other charitable bodies and any application for funding would be considered on its own merits in comparison with other applications.  

Apart from the ex-officio appointment of Wardens as the Presidents, and the subsequent right granted by the New College of Cobham to the Trust to appoint an additional trustee, there is no other legal relationship between the two registered charities.  
The College was founded in Nov 1362 by Sir John De Cobham. Throughout 14th Century enlarged college, others encouraged to make donations. In 1367 Sir John secured Royal Charter weekly market on Mondays and affair ensuring steady stream of visitors. Increased no. of Chaplains. Reformation College came to an end. Secured permission to surrender college to himself. Sept 1557 passed into 9th Lord Cobham. 

Following the very informative presentation, Parishioners and Councillors asked Mr Cooper some questions about how the College is run etc.
One Parishioner (also a resident at the College) asked about when the Residents’ Association would be re-established. Mr Cooper said that there had been a residents’ association in the past but due to the increasing age of residents and reluctance from others to join, this has fallen away but there are now plans afoot to resurrect the Residents’ Association. Mr Cooper said that there had been a meeting of the Trustees the week before and they were all in favour of it. Mr Cooper said he would speak to the Clerk and ask him to move it up his list of priorities.

Another Parishioner asked how people applied to the College. Mr Cooper explained that applicants are drawn from Gravesham but there is quite a waiting list. He said he thought that it used to be the case that there was a priority for residents of Cobham but he said he would check this. He said it used to be the case that applicants would apply to the Clerk in the first instance.
Cllr K Smith suggested that it might be helpful for the College to be more transparent about how people can apply etc. Mr Cooper said that he would look into that too. 
One Parishioner asked whether the well-being of residents was regularly checked. Mr Cooper thought that the Clerk and Warden fulfilled this role but some Parishioners present felt that this was not the case. 

Cllr Arnott said that the role of the Warden would very much depend on the type of independent living that the College is classed as. This should be set out in the rules and 

regulations.

Mr Cooper was also asked how the successors to the Warden and Clerks roles would be elected. Mr Cooper said he was not sure if there was a structure in place. The current Clerk has been in the role for such a long time that it probably has not been necessary. He said that this should of course be considered though. 

Cllr Dymond thanked Mr Cooper for attending the meeting. Mr Cooper said he would contact the Clerk with answers to the questions that he said he would look into further.

Mr Mayfield from Cobham Landscape Detectives was unable to attend the meeting but the Clerk read the following message from him:

We will be excavating the remains of the gamekeeper’s cottage in Cobham Woods, to the west of the Mausoleum, between the 23rd of July and the 6th of August (excluding Saturday 30th of June)…visitors very welcome!

4. Parishioners Comments
Cllr Haig raised some issues that Parishioners had spoken to her about prior to the meeting:

Roadsigns obscured by hedges in Halfpence Lane/Cobhambury Rd– concerned that they are very overgrown. Clerk to report.
Overgrown foliage at Rookery Corner obscuring the sight-line turning out of Sole Street. Clerk to action.
Sunken manhole opposite the Railway Inn. Cllr Blackett said he would look into this further.
Blocked gullies in The Street. Clerk to report.

Mr Dean introduced himself as the owner of the land opposite the Railway Inn, Sole Street. He said he had read the meeting minutes for the past few months and noticed that there had been some discussion about the adjoining footpath and the cherry trees etc. Me Dean explained that he wanted to come and answer any questions that people may have. With regard to the cherry trees, a neighbour cut them down last year. He said that he only found out three weeks ago that this had happened and the neighbour said it was because they were over-hanging his property. Mr Dean explained that he had replaced some of the fence alongside that footpath as some travellers had made it clear they wanted to occupy the land. So Mr Dean secured the site so that no one could access the land without having to break in and enter. He said he was working hard to make the land more presentable. 
Mr Dean explained that his intention is to eventually replace the entire fence. There has been a fallen tree towards the entrance which has damaged a gate but this will be replaced soon. The footpath is well-used. The owner of the pub opposite is in regular contact with the landowner should anyone wish to report any issues or concerns. 

Mr Dean explained that he would like to build a single dwelling for his family on the land. He is aware that this is greenbelt but he has been speaking to local residents and has received no objection as yet. He also said that he was aware of the traveller issue with the horse that was there. Between him, the Council and the Police they managed to move him on. He also said that he proposes to maintain the footpath on a permanent basis if living there. 

Mr Rowe said that planning permission for that land has come up on many occasions over the years and that the Parish and Borough Council have always had to say no because of setting a precedent. He said that in this case it was a shame because most locals would like to see something built on that land. He also said that the boundary line is up for renewal and renegotiation in July/Aug. 
5. Matters Arising from previous minutes 

Cobham Traffic Management
Mrs Dymond explained that the Parish Council has received the total final costings - £2390 (not including Cllr Sweetland’s contribution which has already been spent on the Planning and Design work). K Smith proposed the expenditure and Cllr S Dyer seconded it. All Councillors were in agreement.

Rookery Corner and overgrown foliage
Clerk to report again.
Yellow lines extension in Henhurst Road
Work completed. Remove from agenda. 


HGV sign at the end of Henhurst Road
Awaiting Bryan to decide regarding funding from his budget. 
New soakaways in Sole Street
Cllr James Blackett explained that this issue has been getting a lot worse. Sole Street has flooded 13 times this year already. The good news is that following a recent site visit KCC Highways engineers are planning to begin the following works in August:

a) carry out minor re-arrangements of some of the existing drain collection points

b) install two completely new soakaway systems, one, off road, near the Gold Street turning and the other between Scratton Fields and Manor Road in the Main Road. Details still to be finalized.

c) clear out some of Sweeps hole pond (I think he means just vegetation, which is beginning to choke it up again).

KCC will be writing to all residents during July to explain what will be happening.

This seems like KCC are actually investing some real money to try to resolve the issues,

Cllr Dymond said that we would have to keep a watchful eye on what they are doing with the Pond. Flooding in Sole Street.

Below is a written report that Cllr Blackett prepared outlining the history of the flooding issues in Sole Street:

Introduction

There has been an issue with flooding in Sole Street for many years. This document relates to issues of flooding between Manor Road and Greenlands on the main road; although there have been issues elsewhere along the main road and various actions taken to improve the situation. Figure 1 shows the affected area.

The road is very busy during the morning and evening rush hours; this is exacerbated if there are problems on the A2 or other main arterial roads as it can be used as a rat run to the Dartford Crossing and other locations. Traffic regularly speeds through the village, which has a 30 mph limit.
Drainage system
This affected section of road is effectively served by one soakaway situated in the garden of 'Sun Down' There are three drains leading to the soakaway and they are on the west side of the road as shown in figure 2. The drains are all on the west side of the road as this is the lowest side, being circa 200 mm lower than the east side. There are soakaways just up into Greenlands and also on the east side of the main road immediately beyond Greenlands. Although these undoubtedly help take water coming down from Greenlands and along the main road, they are outside the flood area. There are no other drains on the main road up to the railway bridge, although there are drains just into Manor Road. 
The History

Since Sole Street began there had always been a pond in the garden of 'Sun Down' approximately where the present soakaway is situated. Somewhere around 1960 the owner was instructed to fill in the pond. Road drainage then went into the present soakaway. As yet I don't know when the soakaway was built, but today's engineers refer to it as brick lined and very old. Since that time there have been numerous incidents of flooding. 
I have lived in Sole Street for more than 35 years and during that time the number of floods has gradually increased. Initially there were one or two events per year, which did not cause any major issues. Since then the traffic levels have increased very significantly and in 2014 there were 21 floods. Both the increased traffic levels and the frequency of events exacerbates the situation.
The Hazards

Damage to the road: frequent flooding events will cause the road structure and surface to deteriorate at a faster rate than would normally be expected.
Damage to adjacent properties: there are a number of properties within the affected area and they all suffer to a greater or lesser extent from the flood water and washes created by vehicles. Vehicles also often create such spray that first floor windows are liberally sprayed with water; the houses are not designed to withstand this level of 

water. Figures 3, 4 and 5 show recent damaged caused by flood water to boundary walls. Many of the houses also have air bricks which are virtually at road level. Figure 6 shows an air vent that is literally 2" or 50mm above the flood level. Most of the houses have similar systems and must sometimes allow water to flood under their traditional wooden floors, although the occupants may not be aware of this unless it manifests itself elsewhere in the house.
Damage to vehicles: Every time the road floods, vehicles are damaged and the residents clear up the mess. It maybe as simple as losing hubcaps, but often parts of bumpers and other items are left in the road. There have also been incidents where drivers haven't been aware of the underwater curb and have either dropped off the edge or hit the curb at unsafe speeds. There have been minor road rage incidents caused by drivers over or under confidence on driving through flood water.
Pedestrian access is completely blocked: the flooded section completely blocks pedestrian access through the village, access to the village shop is effectively cut off to many members of the village unless they are prepared to run the gauntlet and compete with the traffic - invariably this means that they are completely soaked by inconsiderate drivers, who have even been seen to laugh! This is extremely dangerous as any mistake could lead to a serious accident. 
Access to property is blocked: the flood water prevents residents from leaving and others from visiting. There are also a number of garages accessed via the flooded area and this access is effectively blocked. Over the years a number of vehicles have been severely damaged trying to enter or leave the access road to the garages.
Damage to house services: There are a number of gas / electric service boxes on the front of the houses, which would be affected by water. Most are above ground level, but one or two are at or below ground level.
Pollution: the flood water is often polluted from domestic rubbish bags, which float on the water and dispense their contents liberally. Also the area will contain faeces from dogs, cats and other wild animals. There have been incidents where children and adolescents have played in this water, although due to the increasing number of vehicles and the age profile of the residents, this has declined over recent years.

Access by service providers: Local services, such as rubbish collectors, postmen and other delivery services are unable to reach affected properties.
Drainage capacity: the capability of the system to deal with flood waters is severely decreased every time a flood happens, this is because of the quantity of silt carried along in the flood waters which clogs up the drainage catch pots. Figure 7 shows a typical drain post flooding. 
 Inspection of drains

One of the problems with the current situation is the amount of debris and silt carried by the flood waters. I have just walked through the village (27/06/2016) and inspected a number of the drains after the recent floods. Figure 8 shows the various drains.

1) Drain on the south side of Manor Road is full of debris and of limited value until it is cleared out. 2) Drain on the north side of Manor Road is clear. 3) Drain on the west side outside Yeoman's is clear; cleared by tanker at the last flood. 4) The two drains outside Sun Down both have significant amounts of silt, limiting their capacity to deal with flood water. 5) The drain in the entrance to Greenlands is clear, but is above the flood area. 6) The soakaway on the east side of the road, just beyond Greenlands appears clear. (AA on figure 8). 7) The soakaway outside Sole Street house appears clear, but is often full when it rains heavily. 8) The drain outside Westbank appears clear. 9) The drain just before the Gold Street turning is completely full of debris.

Records of events


In years gone past I have not recorded flood events. Typically there were a couple of floods per year back in the 1980s; however for the last three years we have started to record flooding events on the calendar. In 2014 there were 21 floods, in 2015 there were 7 floods and so far in 2016 there have been 13 floods  (27/06/16).
Records of reported incidents

Typically records of reports to Kent Highways have not been kept; however with the increase in floods records have started to be recorded.

I am not a drainage engineer, but from a simplistic point of view there appear to be a few options, which could be explored.

1) The existing soakaway does not have sufficient storage capacity for the type of flash flooding we regularly see; this could be increased, so that the water doesn't lay on the road. 2) The rate at which the water soaks into the ground is insufficient for the rainfall; the soakaway system could be modified so that water can seep away sufficiently quickly to prevent surface water build up. 3) The length of road draining into the soakaway is excessive. a. All the water from the railway bridge flows into this soakaway, apart from a small amount, which flows into the drains in Manor Road. If the Manor Road soakaways have sufficient capacity, they could be extended into the main road to collect water from both sides of the road flowing down from the railway bridge. b. When flooding occurs, it always appears that much of the water flows down the west side of the main road from the Scratton Fields entrance and beyond. There is a major soakaway just past the entrance to Greenlands on the east side of the road; it may be sensible to extend this to collect the water flowing down the west side of the road. 4) Another drainage system could be built to address the current issues.
Potholes in The Street and verges along Henhurst and Jeskyns
All potholes have been fixed.


Sunken drain covers in The Street
Request that KCC deal with the one opposite the Railway at the same time (although this may not be KCC - James checking.) Three of them in succession in The Street. Clerk to action.
Footway from Sole Street to Camer Park
Still waiting for response from KCC about whether letter has been sent to the resident whose land runs alongside this footway.
Footpath from water pump to Jeskyns
John Pelham said that this is being done. Clerk to check when. 

Jeskyns (parking) and parking generally
Cllr M Haig said that she does not think that parking seems to be as much of a problem as it was before. Parking meters at Jeskyns are working again now. Ask Steve Gray to be available in Lawrence Drive at the end of the school day to remind people of the issues of parking dangerously along there. 
Knotweed

Cllr Arnott said she would speak to John Jackson about keeping on top of the knotweed on the playing fields.

Water pump 
Repairs have been made to the wall but it was agreed that the Parish Council needs to keep on top of this and it should be added to the budget for next year. 
Playground

The swings have now been fixed and paid for. 

Dogs on Leads/Pick-up after your dog
Cllr Arnott said that she had found a suitable sign which she is laminating to be put up on the Cricket field. 

Notice boards
Cllr B Smith said that he had arranged for the Manor Rd notice board to be repaired as this is the one that is in very bad condition. Cllr Dymond thanked Cllr B Smith on behalf of the Parish Council.

Stonehouse Yard ownership
Cllr Dymond reported that ownership of this driveway cannot be identified and that over the years thousands of pounds has been spent on investigation by Cobham College, the Bridge Trust Wardens and the Darnleys. The residents can get together and proportion amount required to give it a lighter surface, and it is generally accepted that the residents are responsible for the up-keep but it is entirely up to them. They do fill potholes themselves when required. Cobham College has a right of way across the land. Remove from agenda. 
Bowls Club
Cllr Dymond explained that a letter of support has been sent from the Parish Council for their project. The Bowls Club are also looking to extend the lease. All expenses relating to this to be paid by the Bowls Club.
Bins on the playing fields
It was reported that the missing bin has been replaced and broken bin fixed. 
KALC 

Nothing to report.

6. Ongoing Items

Playing Fields

Cllr Dyer reported that the benches on the playing field have now been repaired and treated. Cllr B Smith has offered to help with the removal of those which are beyond repair. Cllr B Smith said that one of the benches that has been repaired is still rocking and it is one that is used frequently. Cllr Dyer said that he would speak to the contractor. Cllr Dyer said that some fencing repairs in the childrens’ play area had also been made. 
Footpaths
Cllr Arnott said she had not noticed any issues during her regular walks along the footpaths. Horse manure being thrown down the hedge along the Sole Street to Camer footway which is an ongoing issue. 
Transport

Nothing to report. 

Planning
Ref No 20160518 - Singlewell Infrastructure Maintenance Dept Henhurst Road DA12 3AN
Approval of plans and specifications in connection with the CTRL within the Borough of Gravesham for the installation of a cable drum storage unit.

CPC has no objections.

Ref 20160088 - 1 Smallholdings, Round St, DA123 9AY
Revised Description/Revised Plan:  Erection of two storey rear extension with front porch and raised balcony to west elevation, provision of vehicular access to Round St including a change of use of a small area of agricultural land and variation of condition 2 to planning permission 20130407

The only difference to the previous application appears to be the provision of vehicular access to Round St and a change of use of the area of agricultural land with a variation of condition 2 to planning permission 20130407.  We ask GBC to clarify the position on providing such access as this involves a change of use with which we are unfamiliar and to assure the Parish Council that this will not encroach on the green belt.  

Cobham PC did not object to the previous building only application.

Apologies for the late response; the papers were only received within 3 days of the date our observations were due, which is unusual.

Ref No 20160481 - 43 Sallows Shaw Cobham DA13 9BP

Partial demolition of existing entrance lobby and garage and erection of a single storey side extension and new attached garage.

CPC Objected, but accepted comments from GBC as follows who Permitted the application:

From: "Hobbs, Faye" <faye.hobbs@gravesham.gov.uk>

Subject: Planning Application 20160481 - 43 Sallows Shaw, Sole Street, Cobham
Date: 5 July 2016 09:49:58 BST

To: BTinternet <robinandkerry14@btinternet.com>

Cc: "Clerk@cobham-Kent-PC.gov.uk" <Clerk@cobham-Kent-PC.gov.uk>, "Robin Theobold" <robin.theobald@btopenworld.com>, "Jassal, Samir" <samir.jassal@gravesham.gov.uk>

Dear Kerry

Thank you for your email. 

 I have now had an opportunity to visit the property and make an assessment of the application.

I cannot disagree with your comment regarding the proposal doubling the size the property. It is a large extension. However the property is not within the greenbelt and there is no specified limit to the size an extension can be. I do not agree that the proposal would dominate the plot as a large garden area still remains. The property has a generously sized plot due to it being positioned on a corner. The extension is single storey which keeps the bulk of the extension to a minimum and reduces the impact on the neighbouring properties. There are no windows that will cause any overlooking to the neighbouring property. High level windows are proposed along the boundary with 45 Sallows Shaw to reduce the perception of overlooking, and only a small door is proposed in the elevation facing 'Long Reach' to the rear of the site. This is considered to safeguard the amenity of the neighbouring property. There are no direct issues of overlooking and privacy distances accord with the residential layout guidelines. The extension will not cause any overshadowing. 

The proposed front elevation gives the impression of a very large extension in 2D form. However, I have annotated the plan below to indicate where the front elevation finishes and the extension changes direction. Therefore the front elevation would not be as vast in actuality as it appears on paper. 
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The design of the proposal is contemporary. However it has retained the bungalow appearance of the property as opposed to extending into the roof space of the property. The National Planning Policy Framework (NPPF) states that ‘decisions should not attempt to impose architectural styles or particular tastes and they should not stifle innovation, originality or initiative through unsubstantiated requirements to conform to certain development forms of styles.” Sallows Shaw is not a conservation area and there is no specified design guidance. The contemporary features have drawn relevance from the original character of the bungalow with wooden cladding rather than uPVC. The property is set back from the road and will not have a detrimental impact on the street scene. A condition would be attached to see materials prior to formal agreement.

 Based on the explanation above, I am looking to recommend the approval for the application. I would be grateful if you could let me know by close of play tomorrow if you wish to call the application in.

Cllr Theobald - I refer to your email dated 07 June 2016 whereby you do not object to the application and would appreciate confirmation as to whether this comment still stands.

I hope that you find the explanation in this email of use, and I look forward to hearing from you in due course.

Kind regards

Faye Hobbs

Ref No - 20150636  - The Oaks, Sallows Shaw, Cobham

Correspondence by email from Karen Dray in an adjacent property who is querying whether permission was granted or the application had expired.  Apparently the situation is on going with GBC recommending permission.  A new application form was submitted in April 2016, but only recently appeared on the portal. 

CPC objected to original application. GBC Pending Consideration

Neighbourhood Forum Report

There is meeting next week which Cllr K Smith is unable to attend. Cllr Dymond said she would attend. Clerk to send agenda to Cllr Dymond.
Footway between Round Street and Scratton Fields
Cllr Dymond explained that letters were sent to all residents who would be affected by a possible footway and subsequent visits to most residents on both sides of the road have now taken place. There is some land at the end of Scratton Fields which has now been identified as being GBC-owned, and we are waiting to find out the ownership of the Street side of the Orchard. We believe that it is KCC but we need confirmation. Cllr Dymond said she had also been in contact with the solicitors of owners of the Orchard. It is possible that a footway may start along one side and then continue on the other. 

One resident said that in 2000 when a footway was last discussed in-depth, he said he would not give up any of his land unless something is done about traffic calming in the village as he felt that a footway would have the unintended consequence of encouraging speeding as it would increase the visibility angles. He suggested that a footway was not required if a bus stop was put by one of the properties which was directly opposite the footpath that comes through Sallows Shaw and would serve most of the children that come from that direction. Cllr Dyer said that there were lots of children coming from the Round Street area that this would not help, and also that a footway was needed for commuters and other walkers as much as it is for school children. 
Cllr Dymond said that she had received many positive comments and that there is an opportunity to put the footway away from the road. She also said that if it was kept landscaped then it would be possible to keep the appearance that it is a country road.

Alan Rowe said that the Parish Council had been trying to get a footway there for 20 years. It has always been a concern that a footway would increase traffic so some traffic calming measures would be required at the same time – perhaps a chicane. This is probably the most dangerous stretch of road in Cobham and Sole Street as there is nowhere to jump. 
Parking Problems

Nothing else to report.
Speeding

A local resident reported an accident by the pond which prompted an email to KCC Highways requesting traffic calming measures in Sole Street. 
Sweepshole Pond
Cllr Dymond thanked Cllr Arnott for cutting back some of the reeds and improving visibility. 

7. GBC Matters

No report.

8. KCC
No report.

9. KALC
It was reported that a meeting would be taking place on 19th July which Cllr B Smith would be attending. Funding for training would be discussed, as would defibrillators.
10. Correspondence
One resident has said that over-hanging window boxes along The Street are making it difficult to pass. This stretch has been walked and it was not considered to be a problem. Cllr Dymond added that the grassy banks on the corner of Lawrence Drive were looking a bit scruffy and it was suggested that some bulbs be planted on the banks. Perhaps some wild flowers? To be raised at the next meeting. 
11. Parish Councillors

Cllr B Smith said that some people had been having bonfires in the village from 5/6pm until 9/10pm. This has on occasion caused the whole sports field to be covered in smoke when people are playing/training. Cllr Arnott said that there were no rules/laws against it but it is a matter of common courtesy. Cllr K Smith suggested keeping a diary of when these took place and letters sent to residents if necessary. 
Cllr M Haig asked how often the school hedge is cut back by the telephone box as it needs a hard cut-back. Cllr Dyer said that he would speak to the headteacher.

One Sole Street resident questioned whether a time limit could be put on houses under construction as Sandbanks is an eye sore. However, it was explained that a time limit cannot be put on how long it takes someone to complete their extension. 

Cllr Dymond said that there was a large amount of litter in the village, particularly along The Street and Lawrence Drive. Clerk to report it. 
Cllr Dymond reported that Cllr K Smith had been working with others on a book all about the history of Cobham Hall which is now available to buy for £20 if anyone is interested. 
12. Any other Business

Cllr Dyer spoke again about defibrillators. He has done some research and it seems that the British Heart Foundation did have some funding available but it is not clear whether this is still available. Cllr Dyer is looking into this further. There was some discussion about possible locations for defibrillators. The pre-school has written to the Parish Council about possibly sharing costs IF the agreed location is in the Meadow Room. The Primary school now has one but it is in school grounds so not accessible to the public at all times. It was also noted that Sole Street should also have one.  It was agreed that the Parish Council would invite all interested parties to the September meeting to discuss further.
On the proposal of Cllr K Smith, seconded by Cllr Dyer, the following cheques were signed and ratified: 
30/06/16
Mark Tickle (pump)




£540.00

30/06/16
MI Payroll





£45.00

30/06/16
HMRC






£99.40

30/06/16
GBC swing seats and chain



£150.00

11/07/15
Clerk’s salary (July)
                                                    £216.40

11/07/15
Maintenance salary (July)



£115.20

Total






       

£1166.00

As there was no other business the Chairman closed the public meeting at 9.30pm.

Chairman......................................................................................................................................
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